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10 December 2013

Dear Secretary of State

REFERRAL TO SECRETARY OF STATE FOR HEALTH

Location of interim inpatient rehabilitation beds at Elgar House, Southmead Hospital
South Gloucestershire Council Public Health & Health Scrutiny Committee
Thank you for forwarding copies of the referral letter and supporting documentation from Cllrs Ian Scott, Sarah Pomfret and Sue Hope, Chair and lead members, South Gloucestershire Council Public Health & Health Scrutiny Committee (PHHSC). South West Commissioning Support provided initial assessment information. A list of all the documents received is at Appendix One. 

The IRP has undertaken an initial assessment, in accordance with our agreed protocol for handling contested proposals for the reconfiguration of NHS services. In considering any proposal for a substantial development or variation to health services, the Local Authority (Public Health and Wellbeing Boards and Health Scrutiny) Regulations 2013 require NHS bodies and local authorities to fulfil certain requirements before a report to the Secretary of State for Health may be made. The IRP provides the advice below on the basis that the Department of Health is satisfied the referral meets the requirements of the regulations. The Panel considers each referral on its merits and concludes that this referral is not suitable for full review.
Background

Southmead was selected, in 2005, as the location for a new acute hospital to replace existing acute services at Southmead in north Bristol and, nearby, the Frenchay in south Gloucestershire. The new acute hospital at Southmead is due to open in May 2014. Emerging themes proposals for health and social care services to be provided at Frenchay were published by South Gloucestershire Primary Care Trust (PCT) and presented to the PHHSC in 2010. The proposals included a new community health services facility providing up to 68 inpatient beds for people needing rehabilitation together with outpatient clinics, therapy services and access to diagnostic tests.
Responsibility for developing the business case for the emerging themes proposals transferred to North Bristol NHS Trust later in 2010. The Trust presented an outline business case to the PCT in 2012 based largely on the 2010 proposals and, in particular, proposing a model for delivering NHS rehabilitation beds in conjunction with independent care home provision on the Frenchay site. However, the PCT’s review of the business case concluded that it was unaffordable, would not support longer term aims and could lead to duplication of outpatient and diagnostic capacity following developments elsewhere in the area. In July 2012, the PCT - in conjunction with the designate leadership of the future clinical commissioning group (CCG) - opted to pause the development of the business case and to conduct an extensive review of rehabilitation services that would inform local plans, including services on the Frenchay site. 
Further work commenced to develop revised plans for health and social care services at the Frenchay site that would provide an affordable model for community rehabilitation with inpatient beds at Frenchay while avoiding unnecessary replication of diagnostic and outpatient facilities. Progress was reported by the NHS to the PHHSC in October 2012 and a further report in January 2013 outlined the context, process and timetable for review of the 2010 plans by the South Gloucestershire CCG. An update to the PHHSC in April 2013 confirmed the CCG’s commitment to long term plans for rehabilitation beds at Frenchay and also - as a result of the pause and ongoing discussions about planning permission – the necessity for interim arrangements for rehabilitation services until long term plans could be put in place (anticipated to be April 2016 at the earliest). The Committee raised concerns about the potential for interim beds being placed at Southmead particularly in relation to transport and access issues. 
A stakeholder summit meeting was held on 25 June 2013 hosted jointly by the CCG, the local authority adult social services team and North Bristol NHS Trust, and attended by local people, representatives of patient groups and members of both the South Gloucestershire and Bristol health scrutiny committees. The summit meeting considered both long term plans and potential interim arrangements. A report of the summit meeting was provided to the PHHSC meeting on 3 July 2013, including the emerging recommendation that interim beds be sited at Southmead. The Committee again stressed its concerns about transport and accessibility at Southmead.
A follow-up stakeholder event on 20 August 2013 provided further opportunity to discuss the interim proposals before the South Gloucestershire CCG met on 21 August 2013 to consider two options for interim rehabilitation beds based on the temporary retention of existing ward blocks either at Frenchay or at Southmead. The CCG considered that, while it would be preferable to site the interim beds at Frenchay, the additional costs to the health system of £2.4m per annum could not be justified and determined to locate interim inpatient rehabilitation beds at Elgar House, Southmead. 
The PHHSC meeting of 19 September 2013 received a report from NHS representatives and considered the CCG’s decision. The Committee resolved that the proposed interim arrangements were a negative substantial variation of service and that a referral should be made to the Secretary of State for Health. 
Basis for referral

The report attached to the referral letter of 2 October 2013 asks:
“That in line with Regulation 23(9) the Secretary of State for Health consider South Gloucestershire Council’s view that South Gloucestershire CCG’s decision to locate interim inpatient rehabilitation beds at Elgar House, Southmead is not in the interest of the health service in the South Gloucestershire area.”
IRP view

With regard to the referral by the South Gloucestershire Council PHHSC, the Panel notes that: 

· A new acute hospital serving residents of north Bristol and south Gloucestershire is due to open at Southmead in May 2014 – when existing acute services at Frenchay will close
· Consideration of what services should in future be provided from the Frenchay site has been ongoing for a number of years but has still to be finalised
· Long term plans for services at Frenchay, currently in development, are not anticipated to be in place before April 2016 - necessitating interim arrangements for rehabilitation services
· Southmead has been selected as the location for inpatient rehabilitation beds under interim arrangements, largely on the basis of the significantly lower recurring costs of that option (£2.4m per annum) compared to Frenchay

· The PHHSC’s objections to the interim arrangements relate primarily to concerns about transport and access 
Conclusion

The IRP offers its advice on a case-by-case basis taking account of the specific circumstances and issues of each referral. The Panel does not consider that a full review would add any value. 
The Panel is aware that the debate about the provision of health services for the people of north Bristol and south Gloucestershire has been a long and difficult one. The opening of the new acute hospital at Southmead next year will draw a line under one element of that debate. Consideration of what services should in future be provided at Frenchay continues. The PHHSC, in its referral, raises concerns about issues of transport and access in relation to the interim arrangements for inpatient rehabilitation beds. However, it would be surprising if the Committee was not equally concerned about the long term future of Frenchay.
The pause in developing plans for future services at Frenchay means that interim arrangements for rehabilitation services, though not ideal, are inevitably necessary. The selection of Southmead as the location for inpatient rehabilitation beds during the interim period is logical given the significantly lower costs associated with that option. Concerns about transport and access have been highlighted by the PHHSC and South Gloucestershire CCG has confirmed that further assessment is required to understand the specific implications for travel and access to Southmead during the interim period and the potential for mitigation. Completion of this work, with the involvement of the PHHSC, should be a priority so that the issues are understood and any necessary mitigation put in place before the interim arrangements come into effect in May 2014.
The interim arrangements must be just that – interim. The CCG, in collaboration with its partners and stakeholders, should continue working to develop up-to-date integrated models of care for rehabilitation services and to determine the range of other services to be provided at Frenchay in the long term. Effective engagement with all interested parties will be an essential part of that process. The Panel considers that April 2016, the ‘aspirational’ date quoted in briefings to the PHHSC, provides ample time in which to develop, agree and introduce new services at Frenchay and it is in everyone’s interest that the process is not drawn out any further.
Yours sincerely
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APPENDIX ONE

LIST OF DOCUMENTS RECEIVED

South Gloucestershire PHHSC
1 Letter of referral from Cllrs Ian Scott, Sarah Pomfret and Sue Hope, to Secretary of State for Health, 2 October 2013
Attachments:

2 Report to the Secretary of State for Health 
3 Minutes of committee meeting, 17 April 2013
4 CCG report to committee meeting, 17 April 2013

5 Minutes of committee meeting, 3 July 2013

6 CCG report to committee meeting, 3 July 2013

7 Minutes of committee meeting, 19 September 2013
8 CCG report to committee meeting, 19 September 2013
NHS 
1
IRP template for providing initial assessment information


Attachments:

2
Map of area
3
Equalities impact assessment
4
Leaflet: Frenchay – our proposals for the future health and social care service, South Gloucestershire CCG

5
Stakeholder event record of feedback, North Bristol NHS Trust, 20 August 2013

6
Report of Stakeholder Summit, 25 June 2013
7
Decision making report for South Gloucestershire CCC Board meeting, 21 August 2013
8
Minutes of South Gloucestershire CCC Board meeting, 21 August 2013
Other documentation
1 Email from Jack Lopresti MP for Filton and Bradley Stoke and Chris Skidmore MP for Kingswood, 20 November 2013
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